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U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT

WASHINGTON, DC  20410-8000
ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR HOUSING-

FEDERAL HOUSING COMMISSIONER






August 24, 2004

MORTGAGEE LETTER 2004 -33

TO:  ALL APPROVED MORTGAGEES
ATTENTION:  SINGLE FAMILY SERVICING MANAGERS

SUBJECT:  DEBENTURE INTEREST CHANGES
Legislation to amend Section 224 of the National Housing Act was included in HUD’s appropriation act for Fiscal Year 2004 (FY04).  This change provides that interest paid on single family mortgage insurance claims will now be paid based on the debenture rate in effect at the time of the mortgage default, rather than the rate in effect at time of mortgage origination.  The purpose of this amendment was to encourage FHA mortgagees to timely pursue the foreclosure and conveyance claims procedure during eras of declining interest rates.  At the same time, the amendment will reduce the mortgagees’ interest losses on FHA insurance claims in times of rising interest rates.  The change will apply to all mortgages endorsed for FHA insurance after the effective date of the legislation, which was January 23, 2004.


The debenture interest rate for purposes of calculating such a claim shall be the monthly average yield, for the month in which the default on the mortgage occurred, on United States Treasury Securities adjusted to a constant maturity of 10 years.  For historical information on the 

10 year monthly constant maturities, please refer to the following web site: 

http://www.federalreserve.gov/releases/h15/data/m/tcm10y.txt.  

The Department is now updating its claim processing system to accommodate this change.  There may be a situation where a claim for a case that was endorsed on or after January 23, 2004 is submitted for payment, before all programming is in place.  Where this is the case, mortgagees may receive a notice from HUD’s Single Family Claims Branch advising that an adjustment is required in the amount of debenture interest that was paid.  If interest is overpaid, the notice will require the mortgagee to repay the amount overpaid.  Mortgagees are reminded that they must promptly remit any amounts overpaid on the claim, as noted in the FHA Single Family Insurance Claims Handbook 4330.4, paragraphs1-6, F.4.c (page 1-13) and 7-8 (page 7-6).  If the amount was less than should have been paid, the notice will advise the mortgagee of the additional amount that will be paid.
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Any questions regarding this Mortgagee Letter may be directed to HUD’s National Servicing Center (NSC) at (888) 297-8685 or hsg-lossmit@hud.gov.  These clarifications are effective immediately.
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John C. Weicher

Assistant Secretary for Housing-
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